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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT
GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, October 18, 2006, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Jerry R. Wilkerson, President. 

2. 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

Jerry R. Wilkerson, President

Pam Keith, Vice President

James M. Claffey

*Denis Honeychurch, J.D. 
Phil McCaffrey

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Lillian Nelson, Student Trustee
Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary

Members Absent:

Vacancy from Trustee Area #3 – Vallejo 
Others Present:

Mazie Brewington, Vice President, Administrative & Business Services

Marjorie Carson, Ed.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs 

Richard Christensen, Ed.D., Director, Human Resources
Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services 

Pat Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent/President and Governing Board 
*Arrived after roll call.
4. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 

5. 
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Two cards were received to speak—one from Marc Pandone and one from Diane White who was recognized under item 9. (a) retirement of Susan Messina.  

Marc Pandone apologized for not being in attendance at the Board meeting where the entrance signs were discussed recently as he was at a lecture at UC Davis sponsored by the Nature and Culture Program. Professor Pandone acknowledged and thanked Juan Valenzuela from the SCC Bookstore who came to campus on Saturday, September 30, 2006, to open the Bookstore so that students in Professor Pandone’s Landscape Drawing and Painting class would be able to purchase supplies for his class.
Professor Pandone also commented on the Dead Man Walking project taking place on campus.  George Maguire was able to get the rights to do the play and part of that is to work collaboratively with other faculty and groups in the community.  Professor Pandone incorporated the book, Dead Man Walking  as a seminar project in three of his classes which included the topics of capital punishment, incarceration and the death penalty.   Last week Sister Maureen Fenlon was on campus and came to two of Professor Pandone’s classes as well as other classes.     Professor Pandone urged all to go see the play and commended George Maguire on an amazing job in producing and directing the play.  

Professor Pandone expressed appreciation for the privilege of working with Susan Messina in Learning Communities as it has been an invaluable service to him.  
Professor Pandone informed the Board that last evening Ferdinanda Florence and he were  recognized by the City of Fairfield for being jurors on their Architectural Awards Committee.  Professor Pandone stated that he wants to make sure that everyone understands that in his opinion, and others, the signs are not worthy of this institution.  He stated that it was his desire to do everything he possibly could to work with others who will work with him to make sure that a better solution can be arrived at for the entrance signs.   

6.
REPORTS
(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

Martin Bullock, Health and Physical Education Senator for ASSC and President of the Black Student Union, reported that ASSC:

-- has been working with LPA Architects on a master landscape plan.  The committee met this afternoon. Input is appreciated before the next meeting on November 15.  Suggestions are to be submitted to Dr. Shirley Lewis.    

--has purchased two new microwaves for student use in the cafeteria. 

--has ten ASSC members who will attend a statewide student leadership meeting in Los Angeles this weekend. 
--on October 12, ASSC sponsored a death penalty forum in conjunction with the Theater Department to promote the play, Dead Man Walking.  
--is collecting items for the Foundation’s online auction.  

--is continuing voter registration until October 19 for the upcoming Election.  

 (b)
Academic Senate

Trustee Honeychurch arrived at this time. 

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, distributed copies of the Scholarship Foundation Awards Reception program and reported that:

--the 34th celebration of the Scholarship Foundation awards was held on October 6, under the leadership of Dr. Dorothy Hawkes, President of the Solano College Scholarship Foundation, who welcomed students and their guests, along with Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo, Superintendent/President.  Remembrances for Phil and Chuck Gray were given by James Bracy, former Vice President of Student Services, and by Professor Quinton Duvall who provided remembrance of Don Siegel.  Scholarships were awarded to 77 students. In addition, 49 memorial and special endowment scholarships were awarded. Over $24,000 was available in earnings for scholarships ranging from $200 to $1,250.  Academic Senate President Kropp stated that the Scholarship Foundation receives over $5,000 a year in payroll deductions from faculty and staff.  Information about donating to the Scholarship Foundation was provided in the program for anyone interested in donating. Cosmetology students have been loyal volunteers each year as they set up for the reception and serve as greeters.  The Cosmetology Club raises funds to support the Jenkins and Beavers scholarships.
--the Senate met on October 16. Information/discussion items included the Accreditation Progress Report, Student Learning Outcomes (SLOs) Update and the 2006-07 Institutional Goals.  Action items before the Senate included a vote to accept the SCC regular effective contact policy for the separate course approval in the Curriculum Committee for online courses  in Resolution 06-03:  Repeal of Distance Learning Moratorium passed by a vote of 10 to l which she read.  

Academic Senate President Kropp congratulated Robin Arie-Donch in the audience who is a counselor, Senator and past chair of the Curriculum Committee and will serve on the prestigious Statewide Counseling Advisory Committee.  Ms. Arie-Donch was honored with a round of applause.  

Board President Wilkerson asked whether a scholarship had been created as Assemblywoman Lois Wolk had mentioned at one time and requested follow-up on the matter.  Dr. Perfumo stated that she had met with two staff members from Assemblywoman Wolk’s office who were to follow up with Dr. Hawks.  Academic Senate President Kropp indicated that she would contact Dr. Hawkes for more information about the creation of the Wolk scholarship.  

Trustee Honeychurch  extended kudos and congratulations to Academic Senate President Kropp for seeing the matter through regarding online education.  Academic Senate President Kropp referred to an article in the Sacramento Bee about closer scrutiny to online classes. She assured the Board that “we are where we want to be” and that we are going through the separate course approval process.  

(c)
Shared Governance Council
Dr. Rich Christensen reported that:

--the Shared Governance Council met on October 11 chaired by Vice President Gerry Fisher.  The timekeeper was Charles Shatzer.  

--Board policy updates were brought forward for Student Services, Academic Affairs and Board Policy 4050 on health examinations.
(d)
Superintendent
Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo reported:

· Our Vision 2020 Project is progressing on schedule.  MIG is  tabulating results of surveys and campus forums; Vice President Fisher is scheduling student forums; a draft Environmental Scan has been completed, and drafts of the Educational Master Plan will be completed by the end of the semester.  
· The MOU with Napa Valley College was approved at their October 12 Board meeting. Any feedback from Governing Board members on its content should be provided to Dr. Perfumo by October 25.  The MOU will then be sent to our consultant, Dr. Alan Petersen, to include it with our application for “Center” status for the Vallejo Center that is submitted to the State Chancellor’s Office for review and approval by the Board of Governors. 
· Vice President Brewington provided  information on the question raised at the last Board meeting about “blue phones” and the possibility of simultaneous dialing to 911 and the Campus Police Office.  In summary, the Emergency Remote Phone Stations (blue light phones) are programmed to dial 911 directly to the County Sheriff’s Office.  SCC radios are set to the County Sheriff’s Office frequency. The dialing sequence system gives the College a more immediate response and would not create a delay in providing emergency services.  The further relay of a call to Police Services is faster via radio.  
· The SCC Speech Team won their first tournament of the 2006-07 season this past weekend at Santa Rosa Jr. College, winning both the Community College Division and the Combined University/CC Division.  San Francisco State took 2nd place.  Dr. Perfumo congratulated all 20 students from our Speech Team as well as our outstanding coaches. 
· Dr. Perfumo extended kudos to Professor Dorothy Hawkes for another superb Student Scholarship Program on  Friday, October 6.  
· On Friday, October 13,  SCC hosted the High School Virtual Enterprise Day, with over 120 high school students in attendance, along with parents, teachers and volunteers. Dr. Perfumo extended special thanks to our Student Ambassadors, Dean John Urrutia, Rob Lowe, and all the faculty who helped make this a successful event. ( A “thank you” poster from the students was shared with Board members.)

Upcoming Events

· Monday, October 30:  
· At 4:00-6:30 p.m. – Nursing Program Event at the Wine Country Regional Simulation Center with Napa Valley College will be held at the Yountville Holderman Hospital.   All Board members are urged to attend.
· “Meet the Falcons!” Event, 6:00 p.m., Fairfield Hilton, hosted by the men’s and women’s basketball teams.  All Board members were cordially invited to attend and asked to RSVP to Pat Cordry by October 25 for both events. 
· Wednesday, November 1:  Dr. Perfumo will be a speaker at the Dixon Rotary Club, Dixon May Fairgrounds, speaking about the Bond and our high school partnerships.

An update on recruitments for vacant positions was also attached to the written Superintendent’s Report.

Bond Update
Dean Mielke, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, reported that over the past two weeks, the building committees continue to meet with the architects to produce designs on schedule and within budgets.  Contractors have continued to work on schedule and within budgets which includes the hydronics contractor who has completed the piping loop for the campus early.  The heating system is back on line and the Maintenance staff was very helpful.

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent/President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of October 4, 2006
Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2006-07; Gratuitous Service; Approval of Job Description; Resignation
Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings
Academic Affairs

(d)
2005-06 Local Agreement for Child Development Training Consortium Agreement No. 06-07-2502
(e)
2005-06 Local Agreement Amendment for Child Development Contract CPRE-5408
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval of the Consent Agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 
8.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda. 

9.
RETIREMENT OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE 

(a)
Resignations to Retire – Edward Haskins and Susan Messina
Edward Haskins

Mazie Brewington read a statement from Frank Kitchen on behalf of Ed Haskins, carpenter, who will retire from the District after 17 years.  Mr. Kitchen recognized Mr. Haskins for his accomplishments as a facilities department carpenter and commended him on his high degree of integrity, responsibility and ambition. Mr. Haskins was praised for his talents and his commitment to excellence, particularly on such projects as the campus-wide bench restoration and bleacher repairs. Mr. Kitchen recognized Mr. Haskins’ work ethic and mature outlook as beyond reproach as he has been an asset to the District.  Vice President Brewington joined Mr. Kitchen in extending appreciation to Mr. Haskins for all of his hard work and dedication to the District  as well as best wishes in retirement. 

Susan Messina
Kathy Rosengren, Dean of Humanities, spoke on behalf of Susan Messina, Professor in the Humanities Division and Learning Communities Coordinator, who will retire from the District after 36 years of service.  Ms. Rosengren read from a prose poem, “Suggestions for Making a Temple” by former colleague Tom Crawford.  Ms. Rosengren stated that Solano will lose one of its best teachers when Dr. Messina retires.  During her tenure at Solano, she has been devoted to the needs of the developmental student and worked tirelessly to help them succeed in English and reading.  Dr. Messina was the first person at SCC to recognize the validity of Writing Across the Curriculum and through an FII grant and years of hard work, she educated the rest of the campus to the need for institutionalizing this concept.  Dr. Messina has been the coordinator of the Learning Communities program for the past three years and for more than 15 years, she taught with Diane White in an English/History community. Susan was the driving force behind the inception of the Writing Lab and has taught in both the Reading and Writing labs.  Dr. Messina has served on various accreditation standards committees, one of the original faculty members to serve on the Women’s Re-Entry Program Steering Committee and has been a part of many hiring committees for the Humanities Division.  She was voted by her colleagues as Distinguished Faculty of the Year in 2003-04.  Ms. Rosengren presented Susan Messina with a bouquet of yellow roses.
Dr. Messina spoke about the dire need for the under-prepared students entering Solano to be better prepared to move either into the work world or to go on to a four-year college or university due to the increase in the demands and expectations of our society in the highly technological world.  Dr. Messina urged the Board, administration and faculty to revise/re-evaluate and increase our developmental studies programs in English and Math to better serve the needs of our students. 
Diane White expressed appreciation to Susan Messina for the role model she plays for all faculty and fondly referred to her as the “Founding Mother of Learning Communities.”  She expressed her personal appreciation for everything she learned about good teaching from Susan and the practical aspects about teaching. 

Dr. Susan Messina was honored with a standing ovation.  
Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Vice President Keith for acceptance of the resignations to retire for Edward Haskins, effective November 14, 2006, and Susan Messina effective May 24, 2007. The motion passed unanimously.  

10.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS 
Administrative and Business Services
(a)
Second Reading and Approval of Revisions to Business Services Policies, Series 3000
Mazie L. Brewington, Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented the second reading of the revised Business Service Policies, Series 3000, to the Governing Board for approval. The Business Services Policies, Series 3000, were reviewed and approved by the Shared Governance Council at its September 27, 2006 meeting and presented to the Board on October 4, 2006 for a first reading. 
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of Business Services Policies, Series 3000. The motion passed unanimously. 

Academic Affairs
(b)
Request for Approval of Curriculum Actions as Submitted by the Curriculum Committee, a Subcommittee of the Academic Senate
Erin Farmer, Chair of the Curriculum Committee, presented curriculum items for approval by the Governing Board as required by the California Community College Chancellor’s Office. These items have already been approved by the Curriculum Committee thus far this fall 2006 semester. 
Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval of curriculum actions. The motion passed unanimously. 

(c)
County Contract Small Business Development Center

Charles Eason, Director of the Small Business Development Center, presented Solano County’s proposed contract with the Solano College Small Business Development Center (SBDC) for the Board’s approval. The SBDC will conduct training and provide technical assistance to small businesses in the county and will also conduct a proposal writing workshop and a technology boot camp. This contract for $5,000 would be effective for the period of October 19, 2006 through June 30, 2007.    Mr. Eason explained that similar contracts have been on recent agendas for the cities of Fairfield, Vallejo and Vacaville.  All of these contracts are used as cash match for funding received from the Small Business Administration and the Chancellor’s Office as local support needs to be shown in a one-to-one match. 
Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey  for approval of the contract as presented. The motion passed unanimously. 
11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Update on Accreditation Progress Report
Marjorie Carson, Ed.D., Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs and Accreditation Liaison Officer, stated that the Board has received a written monthly summary and announced that on Thursday, October 19, two sessions will be held moderated by Dr. Emily Blair, professor of English, on best practices in student learning with an emphasis on campus unity.  Dr. Carson stated that the first draft of the accreditation  progress report has been completed for review by the Governing Board and the entire College community.  The draft is a composite of a number of different authors and there is some redundancy at this time; however, this will be addressed prior to completion of the final report slated for November 9. 
(b) 
First Reading of Revisions to Student Services Policies, Series 5000
Gerry Fisher, Vice President of Student Services, presented revisions to the Student Services Policies, Series 5000, for a first reading. The Student Services Policies, Series 5000 were reviewed and approved by the Executive Council (mostly last spring) and at the Shared Governance Council October 11, 2006 meeting.  Vice President Fisher stated that of the 61 Student Services policies being presented, 14 have been revised and 10 are new policies to bring Student Services policies in compliance with recommendations from the Community College League of California  Policy and Procedures Service.  

Series 5000 policies will return for approval to the Governing Board at the November 1 meeting. 
(c)
Proposals to Increase Children’s Programs Tuition Rates
Leslie Rota, Dean of Fine & Applied Arts/Behavior Sciences, presented the proposal to increase children’s programs tuition rates effective spring 2007 to more accurately reflect the Office of Child Development reimbursement rates and market rate for children services. It is proposed that for preschool children ages 3-5 the rate be increased from $4.75 per hour to $5.00 an hour, from $5.25 to $5.50 an hour for toddlers and two-year olds, and from $6.00 to $6.30 an hour for infants.  Dr. Rota informed the Board that the increase in tuition rates applies only to full-pay parents; student parents are subsidized for the most part and are not affected by the rate increase. Doyleen McMurtry, Ed.D., Director of Children’s Programs, was present for any questions.  
This item will return for action at the next Board meeting on November 1, 2006. 

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
There were no announcements.

13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Trustee Ubalde reported that he participated in the Early Childhood Education evaluation with Dr. McMurtry and there will be two more meetings for the evaluation.  Trustee Ubalde also stated that he attended the Hall of Fame Banquet and Annie Get Your Gun.  He listened to the comments from our students at the forum in the Theater with Sister Maureen Fenlon on the Dead Man Walking project.  Trustee Ubalde stated that the depth of the discussion was superb. He commended the professors for the classroom preparation and enabling the students to have this experience. 
Board President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 7:52 p.m. 

14.
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator

Agency Negotiator: Richard Christensen, Ed.D.


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers—Local 39

(b)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

Board President Wilkerson called the Closed Session to order at 7:55 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:21 pm.

15.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Wilkerson reconvened the regular meeting at 8:22 p.m. 

16. 
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Wilkerson reported that no action was taken in Closed Session.
17. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:23 p.m. 
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